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I. PURPOSE 

A. The purpose of this bulletin is to establish guidelines under which life and/or 
health applications will be reviewed and underwriting practices investigated in 
regard to complaints filed with the South Dakota Division of Insurance. 

II. GENERAL PROPOSITIONS 

A. No inquiry in an application for health or life insurance coverage, or in an 
investigation conducted by an insurer or an insurance support organization on its 
behalf in connection with an application for such coverage, shall be directed 
toward determining the applicant's sexual orientation. 

B. Sexual orientation may not be used in the underwriting process or in the 
determination of insurability. 

C. Insurance support organizations shall be directed by insurers not to 
investigate, directly or indirectly, the sexual orientation of an applicant or a 
beneficiary. 

III. MEDICAL/LIFESTYLE QUESTIONS ON APPLICATIONS AND 
UNDERWRITING STANDARDS 

A. No question shall be used which is designed to establish the sexual 
orientation of the applicant. 

B. Questions relating to the applicant having or having been diagnosed as having 
AIDS or ARC are permissible if they are factual and designed to establish the 
existence of the condition. FOR EXAMPLE: insurers should not ask "do you 
believe you may have. . . ?," but rather "do you know or have reasons to know. . . 
?" 

C. Questions relating to medical and other factual matters intending to reveal the 
possible existence of a medical condition are permissible if they are not used as 
a proxy to establish the sexual orientation of the applicant, and the applicant has 
been given an opportunity to provide an explanation for any affirmative answers 
given in the application. FOR EXAMPLE: "Have you had chronic cough, 
significant weight loss, chronic fatigue, diarrhea, enlarged glands, . . . ?." These 
types of questions should be related to a finite period of time preceding 
completion of the application and should be specific. All of the questions above 
should provide the applicant the opportunity to give a detailed explanation. 



D. Questions relating to the applicant's having or having been diagnosed as 
having or having been advised to seek treatment for a sexually transmitted 
disease are permissible. 

E. Neither the marital status, the "living arrangements," the occupation, the 
gender, the medical history, the beneficiary designation, nor the zip code or other 
territorial classification of an applicant may be used to establish, or aid in 
establishing, the applicant's sexual orientation. 

F. For purposes of rating an applicant for health and life insurance, an insurer 
may impose territorial rates, but only if the rates are based on sound actuarial 
principles or are related to actual or reasonably anticipated experience. 

G. No adverse underwriting decision shall be made because medical records or 
a report from an insurance support organization shows that the applicant has 
demonstrated AIDS-related concerns by seeking counseling from health care 
professionals. This subsection does not apply to an applicant seeking treatment 
and/or diagnosis. 

H. Whenever an applicant is requested to take an AIDS-related test in connection 
with an application for insurance, the use of such a test must be revealed to the 
applicant and his or her written consent obtained. No adverse underwriting 
decision shall be made on the basis of a positive AIDS-related test unless an 
established test protocol has been followed. Established test protocol means a 
complete test sequence that includes two ELISA tests followed by a Western blot 
test. Applicants may be asked about prior test results. However, no adverse 
underwriting decision shall be made unless it is based on positive answers 
regarding results of a complete test sequence that includes two ELISA tests 
followed by a Western blot test. 
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